Ospringe Parish Council
The Parish Council meeting was held on Wednesday 5th September 2018 at the Church of St Peter and St Paul, Water Lane, Ospringe.  The meeting commenced at 7.30pm
Present:
A Keel – Chairman
R Simmons
H Williams
B Flynn
S Wright  
J Dean-Kimili 
Chris Elworthy
Cllr A Bowles

K. Lockwood Clerk
Apologies:
[bookmark: _Hlk500505118][bookmark: _Hlk500529042]A Greason 
Cllr C Prescott
078/18 Dispensations
Cllrs J Dean-Kimili, A Greason, S Wright, H Williams, R Simmons and the Chairman A Keel have been granted dispensations to deal with matters relating to the setting of the precept.

The Chairman raised the need to extend the dispensation for the Chairman A Keel, Cllrs A Greason and B Flynn as members of the VAC to permit A Keel, Cllr A Greason and Cllr B Flynn to discuss matters related to the VAC and outline planning permission for the Village Hall.
079/18 Public Participation
There was no public participation.
080/18 SBC Corporate Plan 2019-2022 Cllr A Bowles
Cllr Bowles and David Clifford Policy Manager at SBC accompanying him introduced themselves and explained that they were in the process of consulting with parish councils in light of reviewing the current Corporate Plan and devising the next Corporate Plan.  They explained to the Council that the Corporate Plan was not a detailed action plan but an overarching strategic document; a vision of what SBC wants for the area in the next four years.  It was also highlighted that it is a guide for the SBC to provide more coherence between services.  It was explained that a draft document of the Corporate Plan would be produced in mid -October and would be signed off in February 2019.

Cllr S Wright arrived at 7.36pm

The current plan contained 15 broad priorities, 5 under each or three themes, which the parish council felt were quite vague.  David Clifford explained that the new plan would contain priorities with explanations but that there would be continuity between plans rather than evolution. 

A key priority was the regeneration of town centres to encourage social and economic renewal.  The regeneration of Sittingbourne town centre  includes a new cinema complex, multi storey car park and retail outlets which would provide good profit return. He pointed out that 40% of the retail spend in the borough didn’t stay in the borough but benefitted other areas in Kent.  Cllr A Bowles explained that SBC wanted to maintain the Council’s current funding level of which only 40% is financed by the government.  This would necessitate making up the funding by other means rather than by cutting services.  SBC could also use the Public Works Loan Board. There is a need to spread benefits throughout the borough especially in the more deprived areas such as parts of the Isle of Sheppey.  Quality of life and services were equally important and always have been.

Previously, the Corporate Plan had not been directly aligned with the Local Plan, going forward there would be more alignment.  The parish council pointed out that planning control was not dealt with in the last Corporate Plan.  Cllr Bowles highlighted that the Corporate Plan was not closely allied to planning but that it would deal with the impact of growth in the borough and it was acknowledged that the Corporate Plan must take into account more closely the Local Plan.  The Corporate Plan would take account of rural areas in the borough; issues mentioned by Cllr Bowles included employment opportunities for the countryside and decent air quality.

Councillors asked David Clifford and Cllr Bowles a number of questions on both the existing Corporate Plan and the extent to which the existing plan would influence the format and content of the draft Plan. The Parish Council wants to see greater alignment between the Local Plan and Corporate Plan.  Key concerns for councilors were: support for rural, local businesses, concern about  increasing traffic and its impact on local roads caused by developments such as Perry Court, and the importance of keeping the money generated in the area within the borough. The Council gave Mr Clifford a number of points to take away.

The Chairman thanked Cllr Bowles and David Clifford for coming along to the meeting.

David Clifford left the meeting at 20.15pm
081/18 Signing of Minutes
All were in agreement for the Chairman to sign the Minutes as a true record of the business transacted at the Parish Council Meeting held on 18th July 2018.
082/18 Matters arising
Highway Matters:- signage had been installed on Porters Lane and Plumford Lane to dissuade traffic from using the lanes for the duration of the closure of  the A251 between the M2 junction and the A2.  However, the Council were dismayed at the lack of coherence in the road closures. The  Chairman asked Cllr Bowles whether he could take back to KHS that a more joined up approach to road closures should be looked into as well as the right to emergency closure.  He also asked Cllr Bowles to take up with KHS why Salters Lane had come up on Live Satnav while Porters Land and Plumford Lane had not. 

R Simmons arrived at 20.21pm

The weight restriction sign at the Brogdale Road end of Vicarage Lane: - Action: Chairman to follow up with Gary Gibbs.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Cllr R Simmons had had to write to KCC twice but the footpath was now cleared of brambles past Ash Tree Cottages.

A pool of water had again formed opposite the stables at the bottom of Bay Hill due to blocked gullies.  Gary Gibbs had said that it was not his responsibility.  Cllr Bowles said he would follow this up in his meeting with Katie Morton head of the drainage team at KHS. 

A large pool of water had collected on the Brogdale Road which had run off Brogdale drive.  Cllr Bowles said that he would take this issue to the meeting with the drainage team.
Litter bin outside Champion Hall:-the bin had been installed.
Bus Consultation:-OPC has strong views on this issue.  Cllr Bowles said that County Hall were currently collecting reports and there would proposals later this Autumn.   Bigger operators are likely to run services on major routes while smaller, rural routes are likely to be served by smaller operators.  The Council asked whether Post Office buses would be used.  Cllr Bowles said that that service had been axed and KCC would not be reestablishing it but that KCC were in support of community bus services.  The Council queried whether there would be an opportunity to comment.
GDPR:- The Chairman and the Clerk had met with Ben Malley and received draft polices and DPIA.  The Chairman asked whether other councillors would like to be involved in finalizing OPC’s approach to GDPR.  Cllr H Williams agreed to be involved.  GDPR would be an agenda item at the next meeting.
Action: Clerk to email draft policies and DPIA to all councillors.

Lighting:-Three lights had gone out in Bayfield cul de sac in August. It had been difficult to contact Streetlights to report the issue but they were now working.  OPC had received an Inspection report from Streetlights.  The inspection had highlighted specific issues which needed to be addressed as a result of the lighting upgrade.  Ken Bonner had written to OPC referencing certain legal obligations to upgrade other parts of the lamps.  There was likely to be significant expenditure required which had not been budgeted for.
Action: Chairman, Cllr Williams and Clerk to confer on this matter.

SBC member briefing on planning enforcement to be held on 26th July 2018:-no one had been able to attend this meeting due to other commitments.
The KCC Rights of Way consultation closes on 12th September:-Cllr J Dean-Kimili to attend.
Allotment Fences:-The Chairman had met with Tony Hoile and they will need to evaluate the quotes received. There was likely to be significant expenditure but there are sufficient reserves in the allotment account.
The playground equipment:-The Chairman and Tony Holie had looked at the ROSPA play safety report; the big swing had been highlighted as a potential risk.  
Action: Chairman to produce a list of items that need looking at.

Cllr Bowles left the meeting at 20.48 and gave his apologies for the October meeting.
083/18 Parish Councillor Vacancies
There remains one parish Councillor vacancy. The Chairman is keen to find a suitable candidate
084/18 Planning 
18/503538/SUB:-Submission of Details to Discharge Condition 7 (Proposed Road Details) and Condition 34 Part i (Surface Water Drainage Scheme) Subject to 15/504264/OUT, Land At Perry Court London Road Faversham Kent ME13 8YA.  The Parish Council makes no comment.
Action:  Clerk to write to Harold Goodwin/Faversham Society to gauge whether the Faversham Society is in favour of the current proposed road layout through the development to Brogdale Road.

17/506603/REM:-Approval of reserved matters relating to scale, layout, appearance and landscaping for the erection of 310 dwellings, pursuant to conditions 1, 4, 10 and 24 of outline planning permission 15/504264/OUT. Approval of details pursuant to conditions 21, 31 and 34(i) of outline planning permission 15/504264/OUT. Approval sought for residential part of outline scheme only. Amendments to details and plans.  The parish council did not comment, having commented in detail on the previous application relating to this aspect.

KCC/SW/0090/2018 East Kent Recycling:-the application was still pending.
Action: Clerk to write to Uproar and the Parish Clerk of Oare pc to obtain an update on the current situation.

Planning Decisions:
18/503555/PNPA and 18/503568/PNPA Churchmans Farm Stalisfield Road Ospringe Faversham Kent ME13 0HA have been approved.
Cllr B Flynn arrived at 20.53pm

18/502098/FULL Black Cottages Mutton Lane Ospringe Faversham Kent ME13 8UH. Refused –reasons being  The proposed development is outside a built up development; and the design is suburban and uninspiring.
085/18 Finance
Payments for Approval:
Chq  No  1388 Mary Williams (Ospringe in Bloom)			£50.00 
Chq  No	  1389 GDPR Consultancy Services 				£245.00
Chq  No  1390 KALC – Clerk’s Conference				£72.00
Chq  No  1391 Void
Chq  No  1392 Clerk’s pay						 £751.10
Chq  No  1393 to the Clerk for postage stamps				£17.40
Chq  No  1394 Ospringe Church for use of the Church hall		£20.00
Chq  No  1395 Streetlights 2/4 payment for maintenance contract	£231.78

EDF and electricity bills:-Direct debit for £160.48 for the period 1st April to 30th June 2018. 

Current Account:  Receipts -none reported.
Allotment Account:  Receipts-none reported.

No allotment payments.

Lionel Robbins had agreed to be Internal Auditor for the 2018-19 accounts.  Clerk to arrange a date.

086/18 Risk Assessment
This item was deferred to the next meeting.

087/18 Standing Orders
NALC had issued minor amendments to Standing Orders.  This item was deferred to the next meeting.
Action:  Chairman to look at the July 2017 Standing Orders to see if previous amendments approved by the council had been brought through and then look at 2016 version and 2018 amendments.  
088/18 Correspondence
The new NPPF had been issued. Email forwarded 2nd August.
The Swale JTB Agenda for meeting on 10th September.
Swale Area 20s Plenty working group meeting- minutes from the last meeting.
Consultations:
SBC’s draft statement on the Gambling Act closes 14th September.
Shale Gas production planning consultation closes 25th October.
Swale cycling and walking policy 2018-2022 closes 5th October.
Swale Area Committee email with copy of letter to head of planning in Swale about G and T issues and his response.
Kent PCC August newsletter (KALC)
Community Resilience Workshop: 6th October. Tonbridge.
089/18 Members’ reports - none reported.
090/18 Any other business
Queen Court Farm: it was queried as to whether this had been sold.
The Clerk had completed and passed the ILCA qualification- congratulations offered.
The phone box:- Action: Clerk to contact BT to ask for it to be removed.
The Chairman read out an email from Cllr Greason giving an update on the speed sign, which he was trying to repair, a defibrillator and costings for a lorry sign for Porters and Plumford Lane – both works in progress, Cllr A Greason’s intention to do a door knock later in the Autumn to get increased resident engagement/gather views.  Cllr A Greason had also asked if anyone knew why the sign at Whitehill Junction is Plumford Lane, when OS and KCC’s online maps list the entire length as Plumford Road between Whitehill and the A251. There was a short discussion about this but no conclusion.

The meeting ended at 21.20pm
Next meeting: Wednesday 3rd October 2018 at 7.30pm
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